Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, July 10th, 2012, 6:00 pm
Present: Kimberly Vincent, Tammy Parker, Kurt Obermayr, Bill London, Andrika Kuhle; Theresa Nuhn, Joan McDougall, Deb Reynolds (GM Team); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent: Donal Wilkinson, Colette DePhelps
Guests: Amy Shook, Kyle Parkins, Brennus Moody
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
Brennus Moody and Kyle Parkins (Meat Department) were present to answer questions or provide input if and when desired.
GUEST
Amy Shook from Shook-Leavitt Insurance spoke in response to an invitation to explain directors’ and officers’ insurance to the Board of Directors.

She said the directors are covered by a liability policy that protects them if they are sued for a decision they make. The policy offers defense coverage and pays out damages. The insurance company chooses the attorney(s) and/or the options from which the BOD would choose. The policy provides defense coverage regardless of the nature of the lawsuit.

The premium is $6,684 for a two-year term, with a $1 million limit and $1,000 deductible.

Question: Could an entity such as a board lose coverage for not doing due diligence? For intentionally and knowingly allowing something illegal?
Ms. Shook said it’s possible if the issue was something more criminal than a mistake.

Question: Who would pay the deductible? The BOD or the Co-op?
Kimberly recalls seeing a document in the past that said the Co-op would cover the deductible. The BOD would like to see something like this in writing and have that information available to prospective board members and in board orientation materials. 
ACTION: Theresa will work with Ms. Shook to develop a synopsis of the insurance policy for use in board materials. This includes clarifying who pays the deductible.

ACTION:  Joan R. will insert the insurance synopsis into the board orientation packet.

ACTION: The Policy and Bylaws Committee will develop language about insurance and liability for either the B or D section of the policy manual.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Board of Directors Budget
The Vice President and President thought the BOD should explore the process for developing the board’s budget. The process for establishing the budget has varied over the years in terms of board involvement and understanding of the details.
Deb Reynolds reported that she has been creating the BOD budget based on past budgets and making adjustments based on what’s learned from records of actual expenses and information about upcoming activities. She said BOD activity has been very close to its budget.
The BOD said it would be beneficial to work with Deb on the budget. The process would be valuable for deciding which of the usual events and activities they should commit to and for providing an overview of the coming year. Some events and activities involving BOD members could also be directly beneficial to operations and could be considered as part of the store budget, so the process would help create consensus about which budget should cover such activities.
This process would also add to the BOD’s understanding of the value of their activities. For example, concern was expressed about the value of member forums that draw very few people. However, the BOD agreed that low attendance can be a sign that things are going well, and having periodic forums ensures the opportunity is there when issues arise.
ACTION: At the end of the year, the Vice President and Deb will collaborate on developing the BOD budget. They will then bring a draft budget back to the BOD for review.
The BOD also discussed the value of the Cooperative Grocer trade magazine and how to circulate among board members the copies the store receives. It was mentioned that the magazine is available online, but it was unknown whether the full content is available online.
ACTION: Joan M. will research whether full Cooperative Grocer content is available online.
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes: Motion to accept the June minutes as amended, seconded, passed 5-0
· Kay Keskinen’s name needs to be added to those present.

· Kyle Parkins’ last name to be added (guest).
· Correct Kurt Obermayr spelling.
· The wording of the motion regarding Policy D3 needs to be changed to “Motion to Amend Motion.”
GM Compliance Report: 
Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board
In addition to the written update per Policy B3, the GM Team reported that the parking lot would be closed for maintenance Thursday, July 12 and not Friday, July 13.
The BOD and GM team briefly discussed the value of leaving polite notes to discourage people from using the Co-op parking lot while shopping elsewhere downtown.

Policy B11: Protection of Assets
· The meaning of “conflicts of interest” in the following policy language was clarified:
“With respect to the Co-op’s physical plant the GM must establish methods and processes for preventative maintenance, must minimize excessive risk, and must record transactions or conflicts of interest in the management of the Co-op’s resources.”

Kimberly wondered if the conflicts were about use of resources between departments. The GM team clarified that the term here and in traditional use is about someone personally benefitting from a decision.

· The BOD discussed whether decision-making processes and outcomes are being tracked and communicated. With feedback from the GM Team regarding existing records and current expectations for management, it was concluded that there is sufficient information and guidance in place for future decision-making.

· Regarding terms used in GM Team reports, the BOD was invited to ask for clarification if needed in advance of meetings or during the meetings.
Policy B13: Community Stewardship
No discussion; the GM Team reported that the policy is of a strategic nature more appropriate for a permanent GM to develop and implement.
Motion to accept the three reports and find them in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
ACTION: Joan R. will look for a 2011 policy comment document in records.
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEMS
ACTION: Tammy, Kurt, Bill, and Colette need to submit short bio information and a photo to Lida for BOD webpage.
Report on Current Action items:
ACTION:  The Professional Development Committee will look over minutes of the May meeting and create an action list. TO DO
ACTION:  Andrika will contact Lida to get Berkeley Food Co-op article hyperlinked in minutes on website. IN PROCESS
ACTION:  Joan R. will post the contact information from the B-4 (Succession Plan) to the Wiki. COMPLETED
ACTION:  Joan R.  will look for Gary and Carol’s report on patronage dividends and taxes (possibly in packet from December 2009).  COMPLETED
ACTION:  The Professional Development Committee will clarify how to plan future Board retreats.  TO DO
ACTION:  Schedule Study and Engagement in August around transparency and board retreats; Kurt will send thoughts ahead of time because he can’t attend meeting. CHANGE: KURT WILL BE IN TOWN; KIMBERLY WILL BE GONE AND WILL SEND THOUGHTS IN ADVANCE
ACTION:  Joan R. will put on a future agenda discussion about who takes care of the Board Bulletin Board. TO DO
ACTION:  Joan M. will inquire about product liability insurance for vendors.  WAITING FOR COLETTE TO RETURN TO DISCUSS IN PERSON; PUT ON AUG. AGENDA
ACTION:  Joan M. will find out if there is a list of Co-op addresses and give to Colette.  COMPLETED
ACTION:  Policy and Bylaw Committee will insert suggested phrase (in June notes) into Code of Conduct.  COMPLETED
ACTION:  Election Committee will find the timeline for the 12-month election cycle.  (Donal may have it, or it may be in a report written by Dena Neese in 2010.) TO DO
ACTION:   Andrika and Tammy will communicate with everyone about what is going on and table the Strategic Initiatives Committee.  They will also create a DRAFT committee charter. Tammy will transfer to the Professional Development committee in place of Kimberly.   CHARTER TO DO; REST COMPLETED
CONFIRM AGENDA
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM Financial Report/GM Update (Policy B8 Financial Planning): 
Question: What information and goals are being used to calculate the financial ratios regarding assets, liabilities, inventory, and debt to equity?
Deb reported that the industry doesn’t have one standard for ratios; the meaning varies based on individual businesses and not on the specific numbers. The ratios are markers that have meaning for long-term planning.
The BOD expressed a desire to review long-term priorities for savings relative to debt and explore how those goals are shaping the financial ratios used in GM reports.
ACTION: Deb will lead a Study and Engagement session about financial ratios at the October BOD meeting.

Motion to accept B8 as in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
Clarify needs/process for the BOD Administrative Assistant: 
The BOD clarified that it does not usually have conversations through the Wiki; some said the organization of its content is not user-friendly. Currently, the BOD is happy with email communication from admin.
The BOD Admin. Asst. will research with Joseph (IT) a web platform called Sharepoint that could also provide storage for documents. 
General Manager Search Update:
· GM Search materials (job description for posting, contact info, newsletter) were mailed to 165 cooperatives in the network in early July.
· Gina Taruscio, Executive Director of the Moscow Chamber of Commerce, has joined the GM Search Committee.
· Andrika shared Colette’s thoughts on the desire to calibrate staff members’ and management’s expectations for the new General Manager.
The BOD discussed ways to facilitate this communication, including an online survey to gather staff perspectives on essential qualities in a General Manager. The survey could include a question asking staff members if they would like a meeting with the Board regarding the GM Search. If an all-store meeting happens, it could be made optional so that only those who feel strongly about the search have to set aside time for the meeting.

ACTION: The GM Search Committee will develop an online survey (Survey Monkey) and meet with store managers to develop ways to get staff input and perspective for the GM Search and for calibrating staff and BOD interests.
· Kurt shared that the search committee is about to place an advertisement for the position in The Lewiston Tribune and Moscow-Pullman Daily News. The BOD decided the ad should run in both papers each weekend from July 15 to the middle of August.
The consensus was to not post on Craigslist because history shows it won’t yield highly qualified candidates for the position.

· The GM Search Committee will prioritize the ranking sheet.
Policy and Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite D4:
This proposed policy rewrite clarifies the roles, restrictions, and limitations of board-established committees.
· Motion to amend motion in order to add statement that the policy “will be monitored annually by direct inspection” seconded. Discussion: By whom? The BOD. Passed 5-0 

· Regarding the requirement for committee participants to serve by approval of a majority vote of the board: The BOD discussed how to ensure that the process for majority approval doesn’t interfere with getting prospective committee members involved in a timely manner. It was agreed that this provision would come in to play more formally when there are questions/concerns about a prospective committee member.
Passed 5-0
Policy and Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite D9:

Pulled and moved to August meeting to incorporate missing information; replaced with five minutes of discussion at the end of the agenda to revisit topic of board members attending managers’ meetings.

Policy and Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite D10:Board Members’ Code of Conduct
Committee clarified terms in the existing policy and added that “Any member of the Co-op Board who applies for a Co-op management position must resign from the Board as soon as they decide to apply.”
Passed 5-0
ACTION: After Joan R. updates the policy manual with the D10 revision, she will bring the new version for members to sign at the August board meeting.
Clarification of Forum Response and Member Communications: 
The Co-op Membership Email list is something members can opt into if they want to know more about BOD governance of the Co-op.

· First Mailing. The BOD Admin. Asst. will mail the list a “Co-op Member Packet,” which will contain:

1. Upcoming meeting agenda

2. Two condensed financial reports

3. Any proposed policy changes
These items will be sent as one PDF document one week before the upcoming meeting.

ACTION: Andrika will talk to Joan R. about which financial reports to include in the Co-op member mailing.
· Second Email: After meeting minutes are finalized and approved, Joan R. will send those minutes along with the two board articles for the newsletter (general article and GM search article) to list members.
· Whoever is writing a BOD article will send the article to the newsletter editors, who will then confer with Joan to decide when the article is ready for her to send in the second mailing.
Strategic Initiatives Update: 

Tabled for later
Board members at managers’ meetings [addition to agenda]

Kimberly initiated a discussion to continue previous discussion about the value of board members attending managers’ meetings. She said she thought attending such meetings was an important part of her duty as a board member. These visits have been at times in the past.
The BOD and GM Team discussed the pros and cons of this practice:
· Having a board member attend could feel parental.

· Managers from other co-ops have said that board member attendance is not a common practice.

· The practice seems to counter the philosophy of “policy governance” as described by John Carver; we don’t have to do everything as established by Carver.
· Managers need to feel they can talk freely with their staff and not have comments or issues taken out of context.
· Attending meetings can contribute to the board’s ability to do direct inspection.

· Is direct inspection really part of the board’s responsibility? The board relies upon the GM to perform direct inspection.

· In the past, some staff members saw value in having board members witness the give-and-take and clarification of information.

· You can learn a lot just by being around the store.

· The frequency with which board attendance would happen may not yield anything legitimate or valuable; it would be one perspective taken from one point in time.

ACTION: The Professional Development Committee will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. This could include having dinner presentations. Suggestions will be brought to the August meeting for discussion.
ACTION: The Executive Committee will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like.
Board Assignments and Meeting Review
Newsletter and Breakfast with the Board assignments reviewed; Tammy will write the August article about a corporate food issue (due July 15) and attend the August 11 Breakfast with the Board for feedback on her article and the topic in general.

REVIEW OF DECISIONS AND ACTION ITEMS
The BOD did not need further review of current decisions and action items.
Meeting adjourned at 8:24 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, Aug. 14th at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
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